Unapproved Minutes

These are the unapproved minutes of the March 2014 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

1. Call to order: the meeting was called to order by Board President Dale Herrick at 7:05 o’clock       p.m. Directors present were: Debra Denker, Kevin MacIlvane, , Joe Palladino , Susan Raupach, Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Glenn Brand,  Diane Bernier.  Directors Sean Buda, Brian Onessimo (Vice President), Andrew Lattimer(Treasurer) and Michael Coffey were absent.  Mr. Chris Kohnle of Elite Property Management, LLC was also present.

2. Approval of Minutes of Preceding Meeting: the minutes for the February 2014 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for Acceptance were reviewed and the following changes were proposed.
Mr. Kohnle raised the issue of the motion on page 6 of the minutes. His interpretation of the rules is that 5 in favor 3 against and 2 abstentions would equal passage of the motion.

The Board secretary makes these determinations according to the declaration. Director Webber stated that her call is this motion did not pass.  If he disagrees he can certainly check with Attorney Perlstein.

Page 6 of the minutes halfway down the first paragraph: delete the word cents, replace with the word since.

Page 8 section d change the words” stock is”  to Zocco’s ;and  “in a kid”  to “and a child”

Page 8 section h change the words “deck commence” to “documents”
Director Herrick made a motion seconded by Director Bernier to 

Accept the minutes as amended.  

Motion passed unanimously.
3. Financial/Treasurer’s Report: Director Lattimer was absent. Mr. Kohnle reported
that the balance sheet showed the following through February 28, 2014:

The Conservancy current year net income is $10,997.59

The Village current year net income is $5616.76

The Ridge current year net loss is ($1068.11)

The Duplex current year net loss is ($9056.66)

The Townhome current year net loss is ($7248.13)

Mr. Kohnle reiterated that these net negative numbers is due to insurance and increased unanticipated landscaping costs due to weather.  While the councils have reserved for things like insurance those are budgeted on a monthly basis although there are lump sums due periodically throughout the year, which is what causes the negative net numbers early in the year.

Director Webber inquired as to whether there is any intention to correct this for next year so that there is enough money up front to cover these costs. Mr. Kohnle does not feel that’s necessary since the numbers are covered over the course of the year and there is enough operating income to cover these costs. Director Herrick doesn’t feel it’s practical to do so since the councils that have net negatives will have to come up with an enormous payment in January rather than even amounts each month to allow a correction.

4. Property Managers Report:  Mr. Kohnle indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports. 

Mr. Kohnle then addressed the issue of the landscaping bids presented for the community which he provided to the Board as a table of comparative prices.  It was determined that the prices quoted within the table for Russo come off of the negotiated contract and are not comparative to the quotes from the other providers since the quote from Russo has additional costs for ice melt and salt as well as mulch. The quotes from the other providers are all-inclusive such that ice melt and salt are provided as needed at no additional cost with each party bearing the burden of paying more or earning less depending upon how the weather turns out.
Director MacIlvane complemented Mr. Kohnle on the work he had done and requested that we get a price from Russo that is comparable to the quotes we have from the other applicants, so that the Board can compare apples to apples. He also stated that we should have service level agreements that set up us specifics for services that are going to be provided otherwise there’s no way to have contractor improve their services if there’s no requirement that after certain amount of snow falls they plow and after certain amount of ice is visible basalt or sand. He also suggested that perhaps we need to pay a bit more to get a better service level given the complaints that were voiced by various members of the community at the last meeting.  

Director Herrick stated that the Duplexes and Townhomes met and the homeowners in those Councils do not want their fees to increase; they would rather live with the level of service they are receiving. He also stated that he has only been made aware of 10 complaints about snow removal over this winter season which given the amount of snow and the number of homeowners in parcel C is an acceptable level in his opinion.

Mr. Kohnle set out the question which is will the Board opt to extend the Russo contract for a third calendar year which would commence at the end of the 2015 winter season in March?  If so the Board has an affirmative obligation before April 1 to notify Russo that it is asked denting the contract for the third optional year.  Based upon the numbers we have so far, Mr. Kohnle recommended that we do not extend to the third year on the Russo contract and that we take the remaining time is during this year to try and negotiate a better contract with them or accept one of the other bids.
Director Palladino stated that he has no problem with the service level being provided to the Village by Russo he feels there responsive and accommodating and that they know the property well given their number of years on property.

Director Webber stated that she agreed with Mr. Kohnle that we should decline the option for the third year and negotiate

Director MacIlvane made a motion seconded by Director Webber that the Conservancy Board take no action to notify Russo of an intention to extend the contract after March 2015. e.g. we do nothing.

The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Kohnle agreed that he will get a new quote from Russo for the next calendar year for the Board to review. He was asked to do that and add the issue to the April meeting of the Board.

The Rhodora water issue was discussed: Mr. Kohnle stated that there is no snow now. The plan is to meet with the engineer on March 28 and get a report from him. His report will then be sent to country walk developers with a demand that they fix the problem outlined by the engineers report. Their response is to be brought back to the Board for further action if necessary.

The Board next addressed the quotes for replacing the road On the Green.  Mr. Kohnle obtained three separate quotes which the Board discussed at some length.  The first question is does the Board wish to remove the pavers which are currently present around the road. The Board agreed that the pavers remain. Questions posed by Board members were answered by Mr. Kohnle. 

Director Webber made a motion seconded by Director Herrick at the Board except the quote from Central Sealing.  The motion passed unanimously.

Mr. Kohnle also has multiple bids regarding the replacement of the front entrance area landscaping which is a significant cost to the community. Mr. Kohnle believes we should bring the contractors and to present their quotes to the Board giving each presenter proximally 15 minutes to so present. There was a discussion regarding having an additional meeting for this issue which was originally set for April 23 at 7 PM.

Director MacIlvane suggested that the property manager negotiate group pricing on community projects so that we can capitalize and leverage on the number of projects within the community for example the Village has some projects that need to be done as does the Ridge. Director Bernier’s suggested that the councils come up with list to present to the quoting entities very quickly so that Mr. Kohnle can present them all to the various bidders. Director Palladino was concerned that this might delay the front entrance project. Mr. Kohnle said that he would need to meet with the companies on the Council list before the special meeting. He suggests the councils get the list to him as soon as possible. Director Palladino requested that Heber provided with copies of the information on the front entrance project which Mr. Kohnle will take care of.

5. Unit Owner’s forum:
Jill Levine:  Wants the Board to be aware that there may be wetlands regarding sidewalk removals around the pool.  Regarding boundary changes she wants to point out to the Board that would more homeowners have extensive costs which they take care of for their plowing mowing landscaping which for her personal home is approximately $5000 a year. She thinks that the councils who are concerned with their rising costs should keep in mind that the would more homeowners also have those rising costs as their responsibilities.   She also read a letter into the record outlining that the documents presented to her as a homeowner did not discuss boundaries are changing boundaries. There was no notice to her as a new buyer four years ago that the boundaries were in any question. She feels the changes disproportionately impact would more homeowners.  She questioned why throw circle which is on a public road and had been the responsibility of the Conservancy since the community was initiated in the early 1990s is being treated any differently than the lock view Circle which is also on a public road and is part of the Conservancy. She expressed her concern as someone who is retired that the boundary changes will increase her monthly costs and that they will impact the property value of her home making it less attractive to new buyers as compared to properties outside of Walden Woods in Windsor. She requested that the Board consider adding the Woodmoor homeowners into the full services provided for other homeowners or allow the Woodmoor homeowners out of the Conservancy.  The boundary changes as proposed at this time are in her opinion mean-spirited and unfairly done.

Peter DeBisschop:  wanted to point out that the contract from Russo include salt but their extra charges for ice melt. He also wanted to point out that there are two contracts for landscaping one on the Village, Conservancy, Ridge, Woodmoor side of the road and one on the Duplexes and Townhomes side of the road. They expire at different times.

Director MacIlvane requested a copy of the contracts for the properties across the street be provided to the Board members.

Peter went on to say that the Russo contract included a matrix with time frames when things are to be done he thinks that is incorporated into the actual contract and is a spreadsheet that breaks out everything by price and when it is to be done. Director Webber stated that the final contract which she requested from elite does not include the matrix and she is unsure that the matrix is actually part of the final contract.

Peter noted that there is a comment in the minutes about the cost for the boundary changes he wanted to point out that he has already done some of the changes to the documents for the costs and he would be willing to share that with anyone who’d like to see it. Peter also pointed out that the questions from Mr. Giampolo asking if the boundary change would increase his personal liability in the community was never answered for him.

The January February minutes discussed who pays for what with legal costs investigations and other councils have increased costs as a result of these boundary changes? These issues are unclear and should not be.

Roland Bernier: his neighbor emailed him that the streetlights on Haskins Road are on during the day. The property manager did notice that problem and the same electrician who is fixing the following my post will look at this issue at the same time.

Gordon Jones: once to echo Jill Levine’s comments and note that he is very very concerned about the proposed declaration changes and forcing a budget onto the Woodmoor homeowners against the wishes of many of them when one was clearly not contemplated when the Community was formed.  The documents did not contemplate a Council budget for Woodmoor Council even though Thoreau Circle, the walkway and pillars all existed from the beginning of the community.  This action by the Board is very unfair.
Regarding attorney’s fees, Gordon feels that attorney’s fees that result from a particular council’s litigation should be billed to the Council the Board should know who is responsible for what costs. If you can’t tell from the current declaration and were fixing the declaration are changing it, we should fix this issue now as well. Gordon acknowledges that this will be hard to get an agreement on and he hopes that one day we can look at community as a whole rather than as 5 independent counsels with competing interests and that we can look at the old maps that contemplated a community rather than these individual councils fighting with each other.  Gordon reminded President Herrick that when he was on the Board he requested an outline of the costs to the Conservancy for the changesbeing made to the boundaries and that despite well over a year passing, we still don’t have these numbers.  He does not feel that he will ever get the answers to the questions he posed when he was on the Board in 2012. He also expressed his feeling that if the declaration amendment process goes forward there needs to be a deadline to get the signatures required for it to pass, that this issue should not be left open for months.

Director Brand stated that as the head of the environmental committee and someone who’s committed to the environment he looks at the community as a whole and feels that the Board works very hard for a common cause. Director Paladino stated that we are waiting for the proposal and he wondered what the status might be of the Boundaries document. Director Herrick stated that the documents are with the attorney and we need a special Board meeting to discuss this. The attorney will do a final draft and then we will have a meeting with him. We have to give the attorney some answers to questions that he posed to the Board because some changes conflict with the existing declaration. Director Herrick stated that the whole key to the boundary issue is to finalize and allocate the costs within the Community to prevent any additional arguments.  For example the sidewalks in the Duplexes and Townhomes are technically Conservancy yet the councils take care of the cost of their maintenance. Since each Council pays for things with in their area, Woodmoor should do that to in Director Harrick’s opinion.

Director MacIlvane asked if Woodmoor was represented at these meetings and whether or not they had a voice, Woodmoor representatives were present at the meetings.

Since there is a need for special meeting on Council Boundaries it was decided that the meeting previously scheduled April 23 at 7 PM for the landscaping projects would be converted to a meeting to have Attorney Perlstein appear and discuss the declaration amendment. The landscaping meeting will be set up before the May 2014 meeting.

6. Unfinished Business

a. Calendar Director MacIlvane made a motion seconded by Director Paladino that the Board accept the calendar as proposed by the documents committee.  The motion carried unanimously

7. New Business:
a. Director Harrick stated that a unit owner on stage what is requesting permission for a moving tag sale. A motion was made by Director Bernier seconded by Director MacIlvane to allow their tag sale to take place.
b. Director Webber read an email from Genevieve Latimer asking that the communitywide tag sale date be set for June 14, 2014 on Father’s Day weekend as it has been in the past. Director Webber made a motion seconded by Director MacIlvane that the Conservancy tag sale be approved by the Board for June 14, 2014. The motion passed unanimously.
8. Committee Reports
a. Environmental committee report was given by Director Brand.  Earth Day Saturday, April 26 from 10 AM to 12 noon. Volunteer should meet at the pond at all equipment will be provided. Thanks to the recreation and social committee for providing refreshments. He thinks unit owner Christine movie for her help in getting the wildlife video about coyotes onto the website to give the community information on how to (or not to) interact with coyotes.
The environmental committee has some projects scheduled. They’re going to clean and repair the bRidge near the Unisource building and clean up all the trails.

b. Communications: Peter DeBisschop reported that the newsletter went out in the 30 copies were mailed to residents who do not have email. He wanted to point out in the minutes to unit owners that the community rules are on the website located under the governance section.  All of the community documents by laws, declaration and rules as well as newer amendments to the declaration and rules are available. He noted that dogs and their waists are still a problem, people are picking up the waste in plastic bags and then throwing the plastic bags in the woods. This is not a good solution and people should refrain from doing so. As an aside Director row pack noted that there have been significant wins of late which are blowing recycling around the community and she asked that people pick up these items when they see them.
c. Meeting House: Peter DeBisschop reported that there is one rental at April 
d. Social committee:  Roland Bernier that his committee had two events scheduled a Zocco’s night on a snow day which had 16 people. Heath senses thanks to committee member Diane drew for coordinating that event. A new member Stephanie McKinney came up with the idea of a family game night which had about 12 attendees. The committee hopes to do this event again in the future.  In April there will be a spring fling egg hunt which is chaired by Joyce Armstrong. His committee will be partnering with the environmental committee for Earth Day and they are currently working on the Memorial Day party and could use volunteers to work on that event
e. Welcome: Ruth Johnson reported that the committee had a reception for all the new homeowners on March 9 which was very successful. 14 invitations were sent, five of the invitees attended and two responded they could not attend. Two were new owners who had not yet moved in so did not attend and five did not respond. Of the five that did not respond the committee has decided due to their disinterest that they will stop trying to meet with these unit owners. Should they be interested they can always contact Ruth for a welcome visit. There are still six visits to be made 2 owners and 4 renters.  Director Paladino inquired as to whether or not a welcome committee really needs to exist and why these visits need to happen. He questions why a simple letter won’t do.  Ruth responded that she’s noticed that people who move into the community don’t really realize this is a planned committee with rules that apply to the units. She feels that the people appreciate the information her committee provides especially because they provide information about the community in Windsor coupons to local businesses as well as answer simple questions about who to contact on particular issues. She feels the committee serves a vital role and enjoys her role as its chairperson. Director Harrick also feels the committee is very helpful to the new owners and renters
f. Standards : Director Latimer the standards liaison was unable to attend. He provided Director Webber with a typewritten report sent to him by Kim Reed chair of the standards committee. Since the last report 2 AAI’s have been approved both are screened porches one of repair, one and installation. Standards agreed to bury the cable box on the green and Elite will be handling the follow through on that issue. The committee meets the second Tuesday of the month as needed its next meeting is Tuesday, April 8 at 7 PM at the meeting house. The committee has openings for two more people to serve and the Duplex Council is currently not represented on the Committee.
g. Garden: Director Bernier had nothing to report. 

h.  Document:  Peter DeBisschop stated that the documents committee is ready when the Board is to address the changes that of the made to the drafts. Members can request copies of the changes in a red line. Boundaries are still separate and going on is the declaration is updated.  Peter feels that the Board should address all of these documents at one time. While the committee has made an attempt to draft changes, this will obviously have to be reviewed by the attorney for the Conservancy. 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:20 PM by Motion of Director Bernier and seconded by Director MacIlvane.  The motion passed unanimously.  
